June 17, 2013

Page 1 of 6

POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

June 17, 2013, 7:00 p.m.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chair Gage, Vice-Chair Owens, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.

1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Doug Thompson gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Tarry Bradley, Vietnam Veteran, U.S. Air Force, led the pledge.
4. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the May 31, 2013, budget work session and June 3, 2013, budget work session and regular meeting minutes seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.   
5. Approval of Agenda – Chair Gage added BA #122:  GF Balance, $14,878 – To transfer amount received in excess of the budget to be held in Capital Reserve for the future purchase of an EMG truck, and BA #18:  Social Services, $3,383 – Additional Child Day Care Funding received 5/31/13 for 2012-2013 FY – 100% State, to Agenda Item #8, and removed Agenda Item #16, Manager’s Report.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
6. Appointment of the County Tax Administrator – Vice-Chair Owens moved to appoint Interim Tax Administrator Melissa Bowlin to a two year term as the Tax Administrator, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  
7. May Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin, Tax Administrator, presented the request.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the refund request, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  
8. Budget Amendments – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, presented the budget amendments.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve BA #110:  PCTA, $10,621 – To transfer excess budget from other salary lines to cover amount needed for the rest of the fiscal year due to retiring employee payouts, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve BA #111:  Capital Reserve/General Fund-Sheriff Capital, $165,336 – To transfer amount spent in the current year from Capital Reserve transfer out to Sheriff Capital for the vehicles approved – total approved was $185k, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Holbert moved to approve BA #11:  Internal Service Fund/Health Insurance – To appropriate fund balance of $166,091 for the estimated additional cost of claims to be paid for services rendered as of June 30, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve BA #16: Solid Waste, $45,000 – To increase revenues and expenditures based on Neal’s YE estimates due to higher volume than originally budgeted, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve BA #17:  Water Enterprise Fund, $6,443 – To increase revenue and expense for additional revenues received and billed for tap fees and water/sewer services as of May 31st, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve BA #122:  GF Balance, $14,878 – To transfer amount received in excess of the budget to be held in Capital Reserve for the future purchase of an EMG truck, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve BA #18:  Social Services, $3,383 – Additional Child Day Care Funding received 5/31/13 for 2012-2013 FY – 100% State, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.  Citizen comments:  Scott Wordsworth asked if a citizen can donate money to the county for a particular project, such as recycling, and was informed that the county can accept restricted contributions.
9. Plan of Action for Information Sessions for Commissioners – Lou Parton, DSS Director, presented the plan of action to familiarize the Commissioners with the Department of Social Services, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  
10. FY 2013/14 Polk County Annual Budget – The budget public hearing, advertised in the Tryon Daily Bulletin on May 22, 2013, was held on June 10, 2013.  Chair Gage moved to approve the 2013-2014 Budget Ordinance as presented, and that Interim County Manager Pittman be directed to work with the DSS Director on solutions for funding an additional child protection social worker position, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.    Selena Coffey, FHS Director, recommended that FHS participate in the Spay Neuter Assistance Program of North Carolina (SNAP-NC).  SNAP-NC uses funding from sales of the NC “I CARE” license plates for reimbursement for direct costs of a spay/neuter surgical procedure for a dog or a cat.  Because resources are limited, full reimbursement is not guaranteed.  Commissioner Pack asked Chair Gage to amend his motion to include an increase of $6,000 in funding for Foothills Humane Society (FHS), with the proviso that the county will keep the first $6,000 in reimbursements and anything above that amount will be given to FHS. Chair Gage so amended his motion, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.

Commissioner Gasperson asked that the amended motion be further amended to include the approximately $88,400 in funding required for the employee salary increases to become effective July 1, 2013, that the requested DSS social worker position be funded in the amount of approximately $21,500, that the FHS request of $14,580 be funded, that the $5,000 request from Isothermal Community College Polk Campus be funded; that the approximately $129,480 in increased funding be accommodated by removing the ¼ cent tax decrease from the proposed budget for an additional $68,000 in revenue and by removing the $25,595 for the new Ford Explorer for the county manager from the proposed budget, and that the remaining approximately $35,885 be pulled from the Manager’s Discretionary Fund.  Commissioner Gasperson’s motion failed for lack of a second.  With a motion and a second on the floor, Chair Gage’s amended motion carried 4-1 (Gasperson opposed).  
11. Waterline Extension Hwy 9 S From Peniel Rd to Hwy 108 – County Engineer David Odom presented the six bids submitted for this project, ranging in price from $1,353,491.59 to $2,000,000.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the low bid from Carolina Specialties, Inc., in the amount of $1,353,491.59, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens.  Commissioner Gasperson said this waterline extension project has been made possible by a strong fund balance and, while he would have preferred to see this project broken out over three fiscal years, he sees the long term benefit of this waterline extension.  Vice-Chair Owens said this waterline extension will connect waterlines from Kings Mountain to Asheville.  Citizen comments:  Renée McDermott encouraged friendly relations with our State legislators in order to prevent the State from taking the waterlines away by fiat like they are doing with the Asheville water system, urged the county to seek State grants to help fund this project, and expressed her opinion that this project is all about getting waterlines run to William Day’s property on Hwy. 9 as a political favor in return for his campaign contributions.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.
Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the Peniel Rd. to Hwy. 9 and 108 Intersection Waterline Extension Project Budget Ordinance to construct the waterline from Peniel Rd. to the Hwy. 9 and Hwy. 108 intersection in the amount of $1,549,650, with $1.45m coming from the current fiscal year fund balance, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.

County Engineer David Odom recommended offering reduced tap fees, and waiving the availability fees, to potential Hwy. 9 water customers over a six month period in order to improve the viability of the long-term growth of the water system.  Commissioner Pack moved to reduce the 3/4” tap fee to $700 and waive the availability fee on the future Hwy. 9 waterline, and on all existing waterlines the county is responsible for, for a six month period beginning July 1, 2013, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.   
12. Sunny View Elementary School Water System – School Superintendent Bill Miller told the Board that the State is requiring the school board to replace the well water holding tank at Sunny View Elementary School with a larger one, a project which will cost an estimated $50,000.  Mr. Miller asked the Board to consider assisting with the cost to run a waterline from the Town of Lake Lure to Sunny View Elementary School to enable the schools to hook up to the Town of Lake Lure water system, thereby ensuring a viable long-term solution to the ongoing issues with the elementary school’s well system.  County Engineer David Odom said the elementary school’s well currently produces approximately 6.5 gallons per minute, and drilling a new well will cost approximately $50,000-$100,000.  Mr. Miller said the school system is willing to contribute $50,000 to the project in lieu of replacing the well water holding tank.  Mr. David Odom, who has had a preliminary discussion with the Lake Lure town manager, said the next step is to develop an interlocal agreement - to include a bilateral non-encroachment clause - between Polk County and the Town of Lake Lure.  Mr. Odom said the project will cost an estimated maximum of $385,000, including fire hydrants along the waterline.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to direct the Interim County Manager and the County Engineer to work with the Town of Lake Lure on an interlocal agreement, to investigate the cost of running the waterline from the Town of Lake Lure to Sunny View Elementary School, and to ensure that a fire hydrant is located at the Sunny View Fire Department, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
13. Updated 2012 Isothermal Regional Human Service Transportation Coordination Plan – Dianne Timberlake, Transportation Director, and Karyl Fuller, GISP, Senior Planner/IT Manager, Isothermal Planning & Development Commission, presented the plan.  Vice-Chair Owens moved to approve the plan, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.    
14. Resolution Authorizing Polk County Government To Enter Into An Agreement With The  North Carolina Department Of Transportation For A Transportation Intern For One Year – Dianne Timberlake presented the resolution wherein the county will be responsible for 10% of the intern’s salary, or approximately $900.  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously.   
15. Library Window Tinting – Wanangwa Dever, Technical Services Assistant, presented the request for tinting the library windows, the total $7,075.80 cost of which will be paid for by the Friends of the Library.  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the window tinting project, seconded by Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.  
16. Manager’s Report – This item was removed from the agenda.
17. Volunteer Boards for Vote – Commissioner Pack moved to appoint Deena Dimsdale and Aaron Greene to the Mental Health Advisory Board, seconded by Vice-Chair Owens and the motion carried unanimously. Commissioner Holbert moved to appoint Debbie Arceneaux to the Social Services Board, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously. 
18. Volunteer Boards for Review – One application for the Zoning Board of Adjustment was reviewed.  
19. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – Ricky McFalls inquired about the ongoing HVAC and septic system problems at the DSS building, and was told the county is actively involved in negotiations to have the issues resolved.  Scott Woodworth inquired about the county’s uncollected taxes, and was informed that the tax office works diligently to collect back taxes, the current balance of which is approximately $500,000.  Richard Day said it is ridiculous to say the waterline is being run down Hwy. 9 as a political favor for his brother Bill.
20. Commissioner Comments – Commissioner Gasperson said he will probably be criticized for not voting for a ¼ cent tax cut at this time.  Commissioner Gasperson read the following excerpt from an article written by Becki Gray which appeared in the June 24, 2009, the John Locke Foundation’s Carolina Journal publication, and asked that it be included verbatim in these minutes:  “Kudos to Polk County who, as many counties across the State recently passed their budget for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2009, Polk cut taxes.  Complying with State law, they refigured their property tax following a recent revaluation based on a revenue-neutral formula.  Included in that rate adjustment was a growth rate factor.  The current tax rate is 68 cents.  With the reval, the revenue-neutral rate would have been 55 cents.  The Polk County Board of Commissioners made the decision to take the growth rate out and reduce the tax rate to 52 cents, a reduction of 3 cents.  Folks of Polk County understand that the key to economic development recovery from the recession and fiscal responsibility is in keeping taxes low.  Here’s hoping other counties and the State will follow their lead.”  Commissioner Gasperson said the Department of Revenue and the NCACC agreed that Polk County cut property taxes by 3 cents in 2009, the largest tax cut in all of the 100 North Carolina counties that year.  Commissioner Gasperson said that tax cut was twelve times greater than the one passed this evening, and he is proud of the fact that he spearheaded that tax cut in 2009; it was done without taking any money from the fund balance (the rainy day fund) for the budget.  
Commissioner Holbert thanked everyone for coming out.  Commissioner Pack said that Commissioner Gasperson is using a play on words when he says, “It was a tax cut based on growth rate.”  Commissioner Pack said it is what you anticipate what the growth to be, not reality; the reality is there was no tax cut, as evidenced by the absence of a reduction in property tax bills.  Commissioner Pack said the ¼ cent tax cut may not be large, but it is significant given the county lost $500,000 in revenues this year; the county is going in the right direction and is not taking all the money it can get from the citizens and spending it.
Vice-Chair Owens read the following statement and asked that it be included verbatim in these minutes:  “I would like to thank Interim County Manager Marche Pittman and his staff and Sandra Hughes and her staff for their work on this year’s budget.  All my fellow commissioners on this Board have a business background and I thank each of them for their input and I believe they had the citizens and taxpayers at heart when giving input.  99% of county commissioners’ responsibilities are to be stewards of the taxpayer’s monies and make sure it is spent wisely.  No matter how important or feel good an expenditure is it must be justified and not taken for granted.  Therefore there are times when questions should and must be asked.  I know Chairman Gage has been criticized for asking questions, but I’m glad we have a Chairman that is willing to ask the tough ones.  The 2013-2014 budget did not satisfy everyone’s needs and wants, however, I feel it is an open and honest budget.  Thank you.”

Chair Gage thanked everyone for coming out, and expressed his appreciation for his fellow Board members, county staff, and the citizens of Polk County.  Chair Gage said this budget is very well thought out and thorough, and he is proud of what has been accomplished.

21. Closed Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to go in to closed session to discuss matters relating to personnel, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6), seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
22. Open Session – Vice-Chair Owens moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
23. Adjournment – Vice-Chair Owens moved to return to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
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